Annual Parish Meeting for Sandy, Bedfordshire – 2008
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting for the Parish of Sandy, Bedfordshire, held on Monday 28th April 2008, at Sandy Upper School, Engayne Avenue, Sandy at 7.30 pm
Present
Cllr C Osborne (Town Mayor as Chairman) together with 33 electors of the Parish, County Cllr J Scott, PC Lee Prutton and Inspector Mark Egan

The Mayor welcomed everyone and thanked them for being present.

1. Apologies for absence were received from Mrs E Adams, Mrs B Arnold, Mr I Arnold, Mr M Hill, Mr P Jones, Mrs P O’Grady, Mr N O’Leary, Mr M Pettitt, Mr M Scott, Rev P Tubbs and Mr P Blaine (for late attendance).

2. Minutes of the 2007 Annual Parish Meeting

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 23rd April 2007, which had been circulated to those in attendance prior to the meeting being opened, were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

3. Matters Arising

1. Fallowfield Open Space

Cllr Aldis reported that he had spoken to David Lamb at Mid Bedfordshire District Council about the matter. It was hoped to expedite matters by asking the developers to complete the construction of play areas, however, Mr Lamb thought that this might not fulfil the planning conditions. 
2. Sandy Library

County Cllr John Scott reported that the work on the library was expected to begin in the summer and would take six months to complete.
2. Sandy Library (Contd)

A question was asked as to the provision of a centre for the elderly, such as existed in the present building.  Cllr Scott said that he did not know whether provision was being made for this and would try to find out but the main priority of the project was to improve the library facilities in Sandy.

3. Car Parking

The Mayor said that the introduction of fees for long term parking in the town centre car park was likely to be progressed in the next six months.
A resident questioned the plans of the Town Council to purchase land from adjoining gardens.  The Mayor said that householders who owned land adjoining the car park had been written to in case they were interested in selling any land but that there was no intention to take this initiative further if the owners refused.

A question was asked as to whether the building of a multi-storey car park had been considered on the present area.  The Mayor replied that this had not been considered and that it was very doubtful that such a scheme would be granted planning consent in the Conservation Area.

Attention was drawn to the number of people parking along Sunderland Road and Berwick Way at weekends when football matches are taking place on the Sunderland Road Recreation ground.  It was suggested that the land adjoining the scout hut could be turned into car parking.  The Mayor said that the car park for users of the playing fields was that adjoining the Village Hall which would be doubled in capacity as part of the new pavilion project, at present ongoing.

4.  Presentation of Town Mayor’s Award for Services to the Community
The Mayor reported that three nominations had been received and that the judging panel of himself, the Deputy Mayor and the immediate past Mayor had made the very difficult decision that:

The Town Mayor’s Award for Services to the Community for 2008 should go to:

Mrs Mary Infield

4.  Presentation of Town Mayor’s Award for Services to the Community (Contd)

Mrs Infield is the organist of Sandy Methodist Church and has played the organ for seventy years.  She has organised and taken part in many musical activities for charity. She has also knitted countless articles for the Christmas Box Appeal each year and baked numerous items as charitable contributions.  She also visits the elderly in Sandy.

5.  REPORTS FROM ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES

(a)  Town Council and Parish Charities – Cllr C Osborne – Town Mayor.
The Mayor referred to the Town Council’s Annual Report which had been delivered to all households in the town.  It gave an overview of the activities of the Town Council in the last twelve months.
He then went on to talk about the work of volunteers in the town who gave their time selflessly in order to assist the local community.  He mentioned the two other nominees for the Town Mayor’s Award, Andrew Woods and Mick Reynolds who have both worked tirelessly for the youth and sports groups in Sandy.

He reminded the meeting that Town Councillors were also volunteers, giving up a large amount of their time unpaid.  

He paid tribute to the hard work of the Councillors and also that of the Council staff over the past year.

A question was asked concerning the introduction of a pedestrian crossing outside St Swithun’s School and the provision of a speed activated sign on Potton Road at the entrance to Sandy.  The Mayor explained that Town Council had supported the request for a crossing in this location but that it was the responsibility of the County Council.  The Town Council had also requested the installation of a speed activated sign in Potton Road under the Confident Communities Fund.  This had been approved and the installation will take place in the current financial year.
A complaint was made about the levels of provision for street cleaning and this was referred to Mid Beds District Council whose responsibility it is.

5.  REPORTS FROM ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES (Contd)
The Mayor drew people’s attention to the accounts supplied by Sandy Charities.  A resident asked if the professionals who administer the funds could give their time pro bono.  The Mayor said that this would be raised with them.
(b)  Mid Bedfordshire District Council – District Cllr J Gurney.  
Cllr Gurney referred to his written report, circulated prior to the meeting.  He highlighted the topic of the use of Police Community Support Officers (PCSO’s) to issue Fixed Penalty Notices for the dropping of litter, which he felt was an abrogation of the District Council’s duty to perform that function.
Cllr Gurney also spoke about the Government’s decision to create two unitary councils in Bedfordshire, one based on Bedford Borough Council and one on Mid and South Beds District Council.  This meant that the functions performed by the County Council, such as Education, Children’s Services and Social Care would be divided by the two new Unitary Authorities.

Inspector Egan answered a question about the use of the two PCSO’s based in Sandy by replying that around 85% of their time was spent in Sandy and that they had not been deployed in any other area.

A resident complained about the difficulty in having litter cleared from the frontage of properties situated on the west side of the A1. Cllr Gurney said that he or any other District Cllr could be called on to promote action in similar situations.  

A question was asked as to the future of the Mid Beds District Council Offices at Chicksands but Cllr Gurney said that the building would be needed to accommodate staff of the Unitary Authority.
(c)  Bedfordshire County Council – County Cllr J Scott.  
Cllr Scott referred to his written report, circulated prior to the meeting.  He then gave the updated position on some of the items contained in the report.  The Fallowfield footway was now complete. He also informed the meeting that the contribution Sandy was to receive in the Parish Partnership Highways scheme was £15,000.
He said that the County Council had now determined to work in a positive manner to facilitate establishment of the Unitary Authorities.
5.  REPORTS FROM ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES (Contd)
He spoke about the introduction of the cycle network, explaining that the markings on the main routes through Sandy were to be part of a wider network of routes around the town.  

A question was asked about the replacement of the pedestrian bridge over the Ivel.  Cllr Gurney was able to inform the meeting that work was due to commence shortly for completion in June.

A resident complained that bridleway 22 between Sunderland Road and Cottage Road was being used by a vehicle emptying dog bins on the Fallowfield estate.  The Town Clerk said that this had been reported to Mid Beds District Council, Environmental Services Team on a number of occasions.
6.  Resolutions and Questions

(a) Cllr Gurney spoke to the resolution which proposed that street lighting be provided for New Road.  At present residents of Beeston walking to the railway station are exposed to the dangers of speeding traffic along this route.

Resolved: This meeting urges Bedfordshire County Council to provide a footpath along the length of New Road, Sandy.  This road is used by residents both to gain access to the railway station and for recreational purposes, but is a danger to pedestrians, particularly when it is dark, because of the lack of footpath and the ever increasing volume of fast moving traffic.
The Mayor said that this resolution would be taken to the next meeting of Town Council for consideration.

(b) A question had been received from Mr R Frood concerning parking on grass verges and in particular the open area at Filland Court.  He asked that preventative measures be taken, such as bollarding with tree trunks or similar items.  This could cause problems for the grass-cutting contractors however.  The main problem was that the land owners  (Mid Beds District and the County Councils) did not enforce parking restrictions on amenity land such as this.

7. Open Forum

(a) A resident requested that a waste bin in Medusa Way adjoining Sandy Upper School’s fence be moved.  School children were using it to climb into the school and spreading rubbish around.  
7. Open Forum (Contd)

She also complained about the problems caused by children being allowed out during school hours.

Cllr Gurney replied as Chair of Governors of the Upper School.  He said that once the students leave school premises they are no longer the school’s responsibility.  However, he would ask the Headteacher to look into the issue of students leaving the premises during school hours.  He also said that the school was to introduce electronic registration from the Autumn which may help matters.
Another resident made the point that littering was not solely a problem caused by children and young people.

(b) A resident asked that The Town Council object to the number of vehicles likely to use Sand Lane for access to the new industrial units sited at the old Morgan Matroc site.  Sand Lane was used by many people for leisure pursuits.  The Mayor said that the Town Council had opposed all planning applications for this particular site but planning law meant that the present development could not be prevented.  He also said that Town Council had recently discussed measures to highlight that the area is used as a leisure facility.  Suggestions were made that the railway bridge in Cambridge Road be re-opened as a route to the site but this was thought to have as many problems as the alternative route.
(c) The Secretary of the Chamber of Trade asked about the £22m raised by Mid Beds District Council on the sale of the Middlefield Industrial Estate, which he had heard would be available for Sandy Projects.  The Town Clerk said that she had clarified this issue with Mr David Sutherland, Director of Finance at Mid Beds.  The capital sum raised had been invested and produced interest which contributed to keeping down the Council Tax.  It was highly unlikely that it would be made available to the Town Council, although requests for Capital Grants would be considered.  In addition the authority was prohibited by the Government from spending capital monies until the new authority was in place in April 2009.
(d) A Market Trader expressed dismay about recent negative publicity in local newspapers at a time when the market was increasing in popularity.  The Mayor said that Town Council would look at countering this with its own publicity campaign.

The Mayor thanked everyone for attending and there being no further business the meeting closed at 9.05 pm.
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